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Consolidation Review Task Force – Neighborhoods and Planning Committee 
Meeting Minutes
January 9, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Committee Room B, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance:  Rena Coughlin (Chair), Ben Davis, Kay Ehas, Shannon Blankinship, Paul Tutwiler, Giselle Carson, Betty Burney
Also: Task Force Chair Lori Boyer; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:10 a.m.
Chairwoman Coughlin called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves.  Ms. Coughlin gave a recap of the December committee meeting and suggested to following progression of meeting topics for the first three meetings: definition of what constitutes a “neighborhood”, how should neighborhood opinions and preferences be collected and utilized in the City’s planning and resource allocation processes, and recap of work to date and determination of next issues for study.
Trey Csar – Jax2025 Neighborhoods and Civic Engagement Committee
Mr. Csar chairs implementation effort of the Jax2025 committee on Neighborhoods and Civic Engagement.  He described the committee’s work and said that their fundamental findings were that communities in Jacksonville are largely self-defined and that more City/citizen engagement is needed. The 1995 Neighborhood Bill of Rights encompasses good core beliefs, but they are not being implemented or followed up on.  Jax2025 wants to emphasize implementation of the Bill of Rights but believes that it needs to be adopted by the City as a core value and citizen pressure for implementation shouldn’t be necessary.  In response to a question about why neighborhoods want more civic engagement, Mr. Csar indicated that neighborhoods want a better quality of life, better information on City activities, and overall respect from the City.  The city government is not currently living up to their expectations, which is not necessarily a function of the consolidated form of government, but of the operations of the apparatus of government.
Former City Council member Glorious Johnson said that many neighborhoods had suffered considerable declines since consolidation, with losses of businesses and growth in crime and blight.  The City is generally non-responsive to neighborhood issues, and factors like absentee landlords make problems worse. She said there seems to be a conscious effort to de-fund and abandon some neighborhoods in favor of shifting resources to others.  Task Force Chair Lori Boyer noted that some of the impacts reflect the results of free market economics and City planning decisions.  As an example, mom-and-pop corner stores in neighborhoods have all but disappeared as a result of zoning restrictions and the societal shift to deep discount big box stores with acres of parking on major traffic arteries. Paul Tutwiler noted that the City has commissioned and adopted innumerable plans, but followed through on very few, which is extremely frustrating to neighborhood leadership and citizens. Kay Ehas echoed the need to actually implement the plans that have been commissioned. 
Mr. Csar said that the committee did not recommend a community-wide neighborhoods program because the conditions and needs vary so widely from one part of town to another and the level of organization and leadership at the neighborhood level varies just as widely. The group discussed the difficulties inherent in a policy of letting neighborhoods self-identify, which can lead to boundary conflicts and overlaps and difficulties in tracking who is actually in charge of the self-identified groups. Registration of neighborhood associations is a start, but self-identification can lead to a plethora of small organizations in close proximity to one another (i.e. the Riverside/Avondale Historic District incorporates Riverside/ Avondale Preservation, the Five Points area and merchants’ association, and the Park and King area). Some thresholds or standards will be needed if the registered organizations are empowered to have standing in the planning process, to qualify for grant funding, etc.  Paul Tutwiler recommended that the adopted Neighborhood Action Plans be implemented and that they be recognized and encompassed in the 2030 Comprehensive Plan. Ms. Boyer said that the Comp Plan has so many policies, and so vaguely worded, that you can find a policy to argue both for and against almost any land use or development proposal.
The City’s Subdivision Code defines neighborhoods in the context of more recent developments where developers establish a formal homeowner association. The City’s GIS mapping system contains defined neighborhood boundaries.  The Planning Department has defined another set of neighborhoods for purposes of providing notice of land use and zoning changes to affected parties within 350 feet of the site. And the Neighborhoods Department has a list of neighborhoods recognized as voting members of the six CPACs. The City used to host an annual Neighborhood Summit at the convention center at which it shared useful information with neighborhood organizations and at which the organizations made acquaintances with others from around the city to share issues and ideas.  The Summit has not been held in several years.
The committee discussed the “digital divide” and the potential pitfalls of attempting to move to more electronic means of sharing information and obtaining citizen input, such as social media and web-based applications.  The fact that internet access and computer accessibility in many of the City’s poorest neighborhoods is problematic at best may further disenfranchise those neighborhoods if electronic communications become the City’s default method of dealing with its citizens. Ideas such as information kiosks in stores and libraries were discussed, as well as City-provided internet hot spots with e-mail and web browser access for citizens in electronically underserved neighborhoods. The group noted the potential reluctance of citizens to supply their e-mail addresses or cell phone numbers for a City notification system if those items could then be considered public records and susceptible to release upon request. JEA’s practice of placing doorknob hangers in neighborhoods prior to the start of infrastructure projects was noted, which is one good method of transmitting information out to affected citizens. The difficulties of public hearings were discussed. Mr. Csar said that public hearings are designed more for the convenience of the government than for the citizens and a better process of soliciting and aggregating citizen input is needed. Council Member Boyer suggested the need to devise a mechanism to track neighborhood-related legislation and to disseminate that information to persons who may be interested.

The committee was in recess from 10:23 to 10:31 a.m.

Kay Ehas requested that Code Enforcement and Zoning Enforcement be placed on a future committee agenda for discussion.  Abbey Howard Murphy of the Jax2025 Neighborhoods Committee reported that the group intends to ask City Council to clarify via legislation that the Neighborhood Bill of Rights also applies to the actions of the independent authorities as well as the city government. Paul Tutwiler recommended that quality public participation in the governmental process become a permanent mindset in City government and that some way be found to ensure that it carries forward from one mayoral administration to the next.  Ms. Boyer suggested the need for research on what obligations the independent authorities currently have, if any, in their charters or legislative authorizations with regard to public participation in their processes, communication to the general public, etc. The Sheriff’s Office was cited as an agency that seems to have a good reputation for public involvement (ShAdCos, Neighborhood Crime Watch, CPAC participation, etc.) and for being both proactive in disseminating information and positively reactive in taking suggestions to heart.
Citizen Planning Advisory Committees (CPACs)
Kenny Logsdon of the Planning and Development Neighborhoods Department discussed the various lists of neighborhood organizations maintained by the City: 1) a Neighborhood Director maintained by the Neighborhoods Department of anyone who volunteers to be included (including churches and businesses); 2) the Planning and Development Department’s zoning notification list (for purposes of meeting the 350 foot notice requirement around proposed land use changes and rezonings); 3) the official CPAC voting membership lists (Planning Department); and the City’s e-mail blast list which anyone can join to receive City informational e-mails.  He discussed the differences among the lists and the difficulty of keeping the lists updated with current contact information given the staff reductions in the Planning Department. 

Paul Tutwiler recognized the difficulty in keeping contact lists up-to-date as neighborhood leadership is in a constant state of flux, particularly in self-defined neighborhoods that may organize to fight a single issue in their area and then disband. There was discussion about who should be appropriately responsible for keeping the neighborhood list(s) and how formal and specific the process could reasonably be expected to be. The idea of pairing strong, active neighborhood associations with weaker, less active one was suggested so that ideas and energy can be transmitted from one to another. The issue of “organic drivers” was briefly discussed – issues that galvanize communities to organize and take action. Ms. Boyer suggested that the more citizens see neighborhood associations being respected and listened to by the City, the more other associations will want to follow their lead and speak up for their issues.
Mr. Logsdon explained that the Planning and Development Department handles the logistics of CPAC meetings (room reservations, meeting notices, minutes, etc.) but the development of the agenda and running of the meetings is in the hands of the CPAC leadership. The CPACs are based on the City’s 6 planning districts, each operates very differently. One problem seems to be that the CPACs encompass so much territory that not all members attending meetings particularly care about issues in the other end of the CPAC, so participation may not be active or enthusiastic, particularly on zoning issues that don’t affect a majority of those in attendance. Ms. Boyer said she has been at CPAC meetings where a small handful of members dominate the proceedings, which further discourages participation and attendance. CPAC members are appointed by the Mayor.
The group discussed the fact that planning districts and City Council districts seem to be too big of an area to make an appropriate basis for neighborhood organization and planning. Ms. Boyer suggested consideration of the Planning Department’s mobility zones (central business district, urban priority area, urban area, suburban area and rural area), which are still too large but at least have the advantage of taking into account the differing development types around the city. Mr. Tutwiler said that the Intensive Care Neighborhoods initiative derived from the JCCI’s Neighborhoods at the Tipping Point study and was created by the John Delaney administration to prioritize funding to attack crime and blight. Rena Coughlin noted that the Better Jacksonville Plan did not appear to recognize issues at the neighborhood level – it promised a number of very large construction projects downtown, several libraries, and road work citywide. Some of the promises made to ensure the success of the referendum never came to fruition.

Mr. Logsdon noted that the CPACs have no real power as purely advisory bodies, but are covered by the provisions of the Government in the Sunshine law.  Kay Ehas repeated her earlier assertion that effective planning is the key to good neighborhood involvement. Base the input mechanism on the needs of areas with like planning interests (i.e. urban core, Springfield, San Marco and Riverside/Avondale as this historic city core, developing areas, rural areas). Paul Tutwiler said that citizen expectations may stay the same for many years (particularly if there are persistent community problems that never get solved) but political and spending priorities change every 4 years with the election of a new mayor and city council.  Some mechanism needs to be devised to develop plans and long-range funding mechanisms and priorities that persist over many years. Ms. Ehas suggested a process of defining neighborhoods, then connecting neighborhoods to the planning process, then turning plans into action via the budget and CIP process.
At the next committee meeting the group would like to have non-City planners talk about planning in general terms, and particularly how other jurisdictions plan well.  The Office of General Counsel will be asked to address the issue of legal standing for neighborhood organizations for legal purposes.
Ms. Coughlin requested that staff notice a meeting for Monday, January 13 at 12 noon for any interested committee members to convene to discuss the findings of today’s meeting and to suggest a further plan of action.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:54 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 

    1.15.14   Posted 5:00 p.m.
Tapes:
Organization-Operations-Budget Committee meeting – LSD  
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